# Merging Development and Diplomacy: What Might the US Learn?

In 2020, then-UK Prime Minister Boris Johnson claimed that "[o]ne cardinal lesson of the [COVID-19] pandemic is that distinctions between diplomacy and overseas development are artificial and outdated." The United Kingdom subsequently announced its decision to merge its Department for International Development and the Foreign and Commonwealth Office, proclaiming it "an opportunity for the UK to [harness its] skills, expertise and evidence ... to have even greater impact and influence on the world stage." The news of the merger followed similar bureaucratic shifts which have taken place in major donor nations such as Australia, Canada, Denmark, New Zealand and Norway. These changes have solidified a clear trend toward more connected administrative approaches to delivering aid and diplomacy around the world.

Reformers claim that integrating development and diplomacy into connected global affairs mega-bureaucracies will enable more connected and effective policy formation, while also drawing policy development and implementation closer together. Proponents claim that merged approaches can help countries better respond to complex global challenges by centralizing the ways that bureaucrats address issues ranging from climate to counterterrorism, migration and beyond. In Canada, for example, a 2013 announcement of a merger of the Canadian International Development Agency and its Department of Foreign Affairs and International Trade declared that "enhanced alignment of our foreign, development, trade and commercial policies and programs will allow the government to

Rachel A. George is a Lecturing Fellow at Duke University's Sanford School of Public Policy in the Center for International Development and is Director for Education Content at the Council on Foreign Relations. She can be reached at rachel.george@duke.edu and followed on X @Rageorge88.

© 2023 The Elliott School of International Affairs The Washington Quarterly • 46:3 pp. 45–64 https://doi.org/10.1080/0163660X.2023.2261724

have greater policy coherence on priority issues and will result in greater overall impact of our efforts." In practice however, as explored later in this paper, these mergers reflect political dynamics, and often fall short of achieving stated goals.

In practice, mergers reflect political dynamics and often fall short of achieving stated goals While merging aid and diplomacy is trending globally, the trend has not unfolded in the same way, thus far, in the United States. In the US, debates have long persisted about the appropriate avenues for cohering development efforts and foreign policy. National politics has continued to shape the relationships between the core responsible US agencies: the US Agency for International Development (USAID) and the State Department (State). The State Department, which hosts the Office of Foreign Assistance, is mandated to

provide strategic oversight of USAID, while USAID remains an independent federal agency, an arrangement leading to at times inevitable tension between the two agencies. As the agencies have evolved over time, so too have their bureaucratic designs and cultures, at times supporting and at others impeding efforts to enhance interagency collaboration.

Attempts to bridge perceived distance between the two agencies have remained politically salient across presidential administrations. Under the Obama Administration, the US Quadrennial Development and Diplomacy Review (QDDR) aimed to bring development and diplomacy closer together through strategic review and planning.<sup>4</sup> The initiative faced criticism from some policy analysts for weak implementation and eventually stalled, with the only two reviews taking place in 2010 and 2015 despite initial plans for regular reporting every four years.<sup>5</sup> Later, the Trump administration explored a merger of the State Department and USAID, but it was not enacted.<sup>6</sup> Debate continues in Washington on how to optimize the relationship between military, development and diplomacy work in light of growing attention to the security dimensions of development, most recently reflected by the Biden administration's 2021 elevation of the head of USAID, Samantha Power, to the National Security Council.<sup>7</sup>

As the US works to improve the effectiveness of its development and diplomatic agendas in the years to come, how might it learn from the global trend in the formation of global affairs mega-bureaucracies? Although the available literature on the impacts of these mergers and integrations is limited, studies indicate that the political context in which mergers unfold may indicate some predictive differences in their effects. There is a common need across countries for greater coordination, reduced duplication, and increased knowledge sharing

among global affairs bureaucrats, despite differing views on how connected their agendas should be in practice. Increased data collection through agency-wide monitoring and learning initiatives can help to better document and address how bureaucratic designs impact development and diplomacy goals and outcomes. While no country offers a perfect blueprint for reform, and each country context is unique, global experiences do offer valuable lessons which can inform US debates about institutional design.

This paper argues that mergers often fail to bear the fruit politicians promise. Learning what works, and what doesn't, from attempts to integrate development and diplomacy in other countries is critical for a more informed approach to development and diplomacy in the US, where the relationship between the State Department and USAID continues to evolve. This paper begins with a discussion of the shifting relationship between the State Department and USAID over time to set the context for contemporary discussions on reform. It next reviews integrations of development and diplomatic agencies as they occurred in six countries, focusing first on the motivations behind mergers, and then exploring the impacts of these mergers, finding that mergers do not clearly result in cost savings or efficiency and are instead linked to reduced aid effectiveness. Next, the paper applies this learning to the US, offering preliminary insights on how lessons from these cases can improve coordination and coherence between USAID and the State Department. The paper concludes that US policymakers should learn from other countries and avoid the blunt choice of bureaucratic merger, focusing instead on investing in specific programs and scaling up policy initiatives that can improve cross-bureaucratic collaboration.

# **Mergers and Integration in Context**

As recent bureaucratic reforms to the agencies responsible for development and diplomacy in Australia, Canada, Denmark, New Zealand, Norway and the United Kingdom have been implemented, scholarship has simultaneously expanded to explore the connections between development and diplomacy. This has informed and reflected, but not resolved, political debates within donor countries. Studies informing these debates range from those identifying the role of development assistance as a form of public diplomacy or soft power,<sup>8</sup> to explorations of the role of strategic (or "targeted") foreign aid as a form of foreign policy.<sup>9</sup>

For political economist Sarah Bermeo, rising globalization has enhanced wealthy countries' self- interests in efforts to promote economic development in developing countries, further driving a sense of connection between the two sectors. To some, increasingly complex and protracted conflicts around the

world—such as in Iraq, Afghanistan and Syria—and their ripple effects have only demonstrated the interconnections of development, diplomacy and security, as well as the failures that can emerge when humanitarian and development goals aren't adequately prioritized and addressed by government leaders and foreign affairs agencies operating in these complex environments. Policymakers, NGOs and other actors increasingly acknowledge that efforts to enhance development and peace and security must not only support one another, but must view their agendas as fundamentally connected.<sup>10</sup>

While the intersections of development and diplomacy are clear, debates persist about the merits of blending these efforts in practice. Scholars and practitioners

Debates persist about the merits of blending development and diplomatic efforts in practice who are critical of integrated approaches argue that mergers dilute the development sector's unique value-add and integrity as a distinct—and at times necessarily independent—effort in global affairs. They warn that mergers risk subordinating development work to political objectives, can deflate the impacts of overly broad policies and programs, and can lead to bureaucratic brain drains. At the same time, efforts to bring development expertise into political decision-making and to "think and work politically" in the realm of

development have expanded.<sup>13</sup> These changes coincide with the rise of "nexus" approaches to humanitarian, development and peace-promoting activities, indicating growing recognition of the necessary interconnections between sectors.<sup>14</sup>

#### The Shifting Historical USAID-State Relationship

In the United States, the delivery of aid and foreign policy spans some fifteen agencies, with the primary remit falling within and across USAID and the State Department. A history of shifting relationships between these two agencies has shaped US efforts to address an array of contemporary global challenges, the dynamics of which today shape debates about further coordination between the agencies. This section briefly reviews this history.

USAID today functions as a semi-independent agency under the direction of the president, the State Department, and the National Security Council. US development spending is also spread to the Department of Defense, which is responsible for military aid, security assistance, and even "civil affairs" efforts involved in stabilization and civilian support operations. The State Department's Foreign Assistance ("F") Bureau serves as a "coordination" body, aiming to provide "strategic direction" for related work at State and at USAID. Brookings

researcher George Ingram has argued that this arrangement is problematic because it can lead to State "interfering" with USAID's control of its budget and programs, rather than leveraging its potential value add as a coordinating body. While USAID and State have many interagency channels through which to work jointly, shaped by four-year "Joint Strategic Planning," their working cultures and implementation activities remain relatively independent. Other agencies, such as the Department of Health and Human Services and the Treasury Department, in turn play some roles in global development, contributing for example to the President's Emergency Plan for AIDS (PEPFAR) and funding for global financial institutions.

As analyst Curt Tarnoff argues in a Congressional Research Service Report, every recent US president has left a mark on the relationship between USAID and the State Department in at least some way, leading to constant shifts in their institutional relationship. USAID was first formed under the Foreign Assistance Act of 1961 under President Kennedy, bringing together several existing US foreign assistance programs which had developed in the post-World War II era. Although USAID's initial mandate was "under the direction of the President and Secretary of State," it functioned with considerable operational autonomy. The agency evolved by the 1970s from one primarily focused on economic assistance to focusing more broadly on "basic human needs" covering a wide range of social and governance activities alongside economic assistance. <sup>17</sup> In 1998, President Clinton absorbed the growing agency into the State Department along with the US Information Agency and Arms Control and Disarmament Agency, maintaining USAID as a separate statutory agency, but with its Administrator reporting to and under authority of the Secretary of State.

The relationship between USAID and State continued to evolve after 9/11 and with the expansion of globalization and proliferation of technology. Under President George W. Bush and with bipartisan support, Congress approved the creation of two new large foreign assistance programs in 2003 and 2004: PEPFAR and the Millennium Challenge Corporation. The enactment of two independent agencies to implement specific foreign assistance challenges essentially bypassed USAID, arguably weakening its position. In 2006, President Bush also created the Director of Foreign Assistance role at State, aiming to "increase coordination and integration of foreign aid programs into the foreign policy process," which relinquished budget and policy functions from USAID to State. For the first time USAID chaired the International Development Policy Coordination Committee and became more enmeshed in foreign policy and national security conflicts.

The Obama administration attempted in some ways to strengthen USAID's position vis-a-vis State. During this time, the administration boosted hiring at USAID and advocated for greater empowerment and autonomy of the agency.

It also aimed to elevate development priorities alongside foreign policy ones through the Quadrennial Diplomacy and Development Review (QDDR), an activity mirroring a similar strategic review process in the defense sector. The initiative aimed, according to then-Secretary of State Hillary Clinton, to "recommend how to better equip, fund, train, and organize ourselves to meet current diplomatic and development priorities." Officials initially announced the exercise in 2010, with the ambition for it to take place every four years. Although it was subsequently conducted in 2015, so far there has not been a third review, reflecting the stagnation of efforts to coordinate development and diplomacy in the United States.

President Biden's administration has not enacted major changes to transform the relationships between the agencies, but elevated USAID Administrator Samantha Power to a seat on the US National Security Council. Policy analysts such as George Ingram argued at the time that the decision would likely elevate USAID's respect and position within the wider US foreign policy making process, while noting that USAID would face hurdles expanding its preparedness outside of traditional development-centric issues. <sup>19</sup> It is true that this decision will likely elevate development's standing on questions of national security, but the specific impact and potential persisting challenges for bringing development perspectives to foreign policy and security decisions within the NSC with this new approach remain to be seen.

# Why Merge?

Outside the US, major donor countries are increasingly turning to bureaucratic mergers as a potential avenue for better connecting foreign and development

Mergers often seek a potential avenue for better connecting foreign and development policy policy. This section reviews some of the motivations behind these reforms.

While mergers and integrations have differed significantly in their specific structures and contexts, all have followed claims that such changes will bring greater coherence and efficiency in modern-day approaches to global affairs, despite limitations in the evidence on the effectiveness of such mergers in practice. Proponents of these restructures have claimed that such changes can help governments enact more efficient and effective

policies to address today's interconnected global challenges. An argument in favor of mergers is that by centering government actors within a single bureaucracy who are already working with in-country field offices on connected policy

areas, such as those focused on improving food security and those responding to political conflict in the same context, fewer transaction costs will arise and actions abroad will be more streamlined and effective.

Mergers are often justified by arguments that restructures will deliver twin benefits of cost savings and improved effectiveness. In some cases, such as in Australia and the UK, these changes have been the result of new governments taking power. These reforms also often respond to longstanding debate about accountability for perceived costly foreign entanglements and the need to enhance the effectiveness of global affairs policy in the face of complex wars and crises.

#### A Wave of Bureaucratic Reforms

In the late 1990s, Denmark's government absorbed its Ministry for Development Cooperation into its foreign ministry, with aspirations for helping the country's development arm ("Danida") to gain profile as core to Danish foreign policy. In 2004, Norway centralized the power of its foreign policy ministry by folding its Agency for Development Cooperation (NORAD) into the Ministry for Foreign affairs, leaving NORAD functionally intact in some ways (although one NGO official described its "wings [were] clipped" in an interview). Norway's reforms reportedly aimed to elevate the power of its development minister, while also aligning with the Foreign Affairs Ministry's desire to leverage NORAD's strong reputation as a global leader. The move was buoyed by a public-sector modernization strategy and the country's growing leadership around issues of global poverty eradication. 22

Australia, New Zealand and Canada later moved to consider reforms in the period between 2009 and 2013. New Zealand's merger in 2009 kept intact the country's aid program within the Ministry of Foreign Affairs and Trade (MFAT).<sup>23</sup> Australia merged its independent aid agency into its foreign affairs agency following an election in 2013. Canada's 2013 merger of three function agencies into one bureaucracy, Global Affairs Canada (GAC), similarly aimed to cohere its trade, diplomacy and development aims and activities.<sup>24</sup> The United Kingdom's 2020 merger actually re-joined two agencies that had been separated in 1997 to "safeguard the independence of development policy from commercial interests."<sup>25</sup> The UK's 2020 reconnection was seen by critics as a "hostile takeover" of the foreign office of the country's prized development arm.<sup>26</sup> Other countries, including the United States and Germany, have since signaled interest in exploring similar mergers in recent years.

These recent ministerial reforms have taken different shapes but broadly fall within four main categories: integration, partial integration, separation of policy and implementation, and autonomy.<sup>27</sup> Evidence is mixed about the effectiveness of these different bureaucratic arrangements. Part of the issue is that

there is no consensus on how to measure effectiveness. Some studies look at government spending as a metric, and some evidence indicates that independent development agencies spend more (or are "more generous") on development than merged bodies. But the question of how merged approaches impact the *quality* of countries' foreign policy and development activities remains underexplored. As researcher Nilima Gulrajani argued about the quality of development policy, "[b]oth integrated and independent agencies have the potential to be high performing" in terms of their effectiveness, regardless of structural arrangements. She finds that it is not the structure of bureaucracy itself that determines the quality of resultant activities but rather other factors that can influence success such as whether or not there is cabinet-level political representation for development, as is the case in the UK and Canada, and how closely connected policy and implementation are.<sup>29</sup>

# What are the Impacts of Integrated Global Affairs Bureaucracies?

#### **Visible and Invisible Costs**

Evidence indicates that merging diplomacy and development into more functionally integrated approaches may spur initial cost savings, but that these savings could lead to higher costs related to poorer administrative effectiveness and performance, making effective work potentially more costly in the long run. Mergers can also have significant upfront costs—the United Kingdom's FCDO merger cost an estimated 4.9 million pounds in its first six months<sup>30</sup>—with the theory that initial spending can lead to long-term cost savings.

Efforts to measure the impacts of mergers on aid effectiveness are imperfect, and there is diversity in what studies measure. Some measure aid spending as a potential of impact, but quantity does not necessarily indicate quality. Gulrajani finds that the top donors (in terms of development assistance spending) tend to

Integrated approaches may be connected to dips in aid spending

institutionally separate development policy-making from operational implementation. This signals that integrated approaches may be connected to dips in aid spending.<sup>31</sup>

Following its merger, Denmark reduced its aid spending between 2001 and 2004, and reduced its foreign ministry staff by 25 percent.<sup>32</sup> This led to a reported overall reduction in administrative costs by the same

figure.<sup>33</sup> The country still maintained its position as the most generous of major donor countries (those within the OECD Development Assistance Committee) at 0.96 percent of GDP, and continues to score highly, although

it has not maintained top rank. Similarly, Norway's integration did not appear to reduce its aid commitments. Norway has remained a top scoring aid donor, providing above the globally agreed 0.7 percent of Gross National Income target for international aid-giving, and increasing ODA commitments by 35 percent between 2005 and 2009, maintaining a clear focus on poverty reduction.<sup>34</sup> However, cuts to development spending in particular areas such as human rights and multilateral institutions post-reform in Norway may indicate other shifts that occurred despite overall increased aid spending.<sup>35</sup>

In Canada, the combined ministry, Global Affairs Canada, boasted reported savings in administrative costs for overseas development aid in 2020 (from 5.2 percent to 4.6 percent), but this has not correlated to measures of related improvements in effectiveness. Australia's 2013 merger led to a near 10 percent reported increase in "departmental efficiency" measures in 2014/15 and, according to researcher Richard Moore, they have "stayed high since." However, Australia's development spending has fallen by 27 percent since the merger, putting the country below the average for OECD countries as a result. Evidence thus remains tepid as to how much savings are achieved by mergers, and how these, in turn, translate to policy effectiveness and impact.

## Whither Expertise?

Studies suggest that a potential impact of bureaucratic restructuring is on the location of expertise within government. On one hand, integrated approaches may help embed relevant expertise across areas of bureaucracy, rather than siloing it. On the other hand, the structural demands of integration may require privileging certain forms of expertise over others, muting the potential benefits. In other words, efforts to bring experts closer together to balance questions of aid, diplomacy and their intersections may be diminished by establishing new hierarchies necessary for bureaucratic efficiency.

One study found that integration led to decreases in government aid expertise in Australia.<sup>39</sup> Similarly, a study of the impact of the 2013 merger in Canada found that it led to a displacement of development expertise. For Canada, the relocation of personnel from CIDA and DFAIT into the same physical location, the Pearson Building, enabled "a better sense of camaraderie," but also more complexity as certain administrative staff, most notably contract officers, were not fully integrated. A key challenge in the merger has been "perceptions of institutional culture clash" between development professionals and foreign policy professionals.<sup>40</sup> This suggests potential impacts on morale and working processes which have knock-on effects on the development and execution of policy.

In Norway, a study found that integration led to the increased blending of development and foreign policy work but muted a useful "check" on policy whereby

development experts could not as clearly offer countervailing perspectives on prioritization, trade-offs and other debates from that of diplomatic experts once bureaucrats were embedded on the same teams and lacked the functional separation which previously organized them. <sup>41</sup> In Norway's case, the aid budget has since expanded, elevating a number of aid priorities, but also covering rising administrative costs around which the development agency has less control. At the same time, the integration led to "frequent shifts in work tasks and every time employees are redeployed, expertise is lost," creating a "need for a more systematic perspective on knowledge management" in the Ministry of Foreign Affairs. <sup>42</sup>

Australia's 2013 merger led to a reported development "brain drain" among staffing reductions—cuts in the aid program support budget led to the elimination of some 500 positions. 43 Of 16 Senior Executive Officers that departed postmerger, 13 were former AusAID.44 As one review put it, "[t]he disappearance of up to 2000 years of development experience—and in particular the loss of long serving senior Locally Engaged Staff—is starting to show at all levels program quality and management; reputation with partners; and ability to lead and influence others."45 It also led to the decentralization of aid governance into country missions, with a growing reliance on external contractors for project management. Researcher Jonathan Pryke argues that the merger helped "plug a diplomatic deficit" as staff from the aid sector helped inform wider foreign policy actions in the Pacific region as a result of integration.<sup>46</sup> He argues that this has come, however, at the expense of lost expertise, effectiveness and time, as development expertise was ultimately "not prioritised under the generalist DFAT structure."47 This indicates that benefits may come from bringing development expertise closer to foreign policy decisions, but only if these are effectively prioritized and elevated in the new bureaucracy.

#### **Coherence and Incoherence**

Politicians calling for integrated approaches often claim that mergers can help alleviate incoherence where challenges stem from interagency competition and diverging policy priorities. He but evidence indicates that mergers rarely deliver. Policy incoherence across trade, development, military and foreign policy efforts can be a significant roadblock to effective global progress. Trade and diplomatic activities can sometimes undercut efforts to promote agricultural development in the Global South, undermining a country's wider goals in a region. For example, US subsidies to rice farmers that boosted rice trade exports to Haiti have arguably undermined US aid programs to support Haiti's agricultural sector.

Conflicting EU development, diplomatic and trade policies have similarly been incoherent, at times supporting and at times undermining agriculture in Africa. <sup>50</sup> Oxfam researcher Marc Cohen observes that this "global policy

incoherence severely undermines this apparent political will to end hunger and boost developing-country agriculture." <sup>51</sup>

In Norway, a move toward centralization of foreign policy and aid bureaucracies arguably helped increase policy coherence by streamlining policy priorities around a view of aid as a form of effective soft power, enabling Norway to further its interests in NATO and the Arctic, its trade goals in Africa, and secure status in the multilateral system. <sup>52</sup>

However, integration is not necessarily a panacea for coherence. In Canada, a failure to prioritize countries and sectors has been identified as a key issue in its global affairs policy coherence. The creation of the new merged Global Affairs Canada agency did not cure this. For example, the government's Feminist International Assistance Policy and stated commitment to a so-called "feminist foreign policy" aimed to mainstream approaches to gender equality across Canada's global engagements. But critics argue that commitments under the feminist approach did not effectively situate responsibility for the implementation, nor did they provide adequate clarity on how Canada should implement feminist principles across trade, diplomatic and development activities (failing as a result to adequately connect its commitment to support women's rights with wider arms trade policies in Saudi Arabia and other countries, <sup>54</sup> and inadequately implementing commitments to support locally-led women's groups across different functional areas of the bureaucracy). <sup>55</sup>

One study found that it is not necessarily a merged or separate approach to aid and diplomacy drives policy coherence, but rather the degree of "independence" of bureaucrats from the country's executive branch that impacts bureaucratic outcomes. When there is a highly dependent relationship with the executive, aid flows tend to be more directed toward the political and diplomatic objectives of a country's leadership. This can risk funding becoming politicized but can

help aid agendas to be more focused. By contrast, when bureaucrats are more independent, aid flows tend to be less politically motivated and "more responsive to recipient need,"<sup>56</sup> which hews to development principles of localization,<sup>57</sup> but may cause spending to become unfocused. Thus questions of the bureaucracy's relationship to the executive may be more important than those about the relationships between different bureaucracies.

The bureaucracy's relationship to the executive may be more important

## **Exposure and Appreciation**

A study of Canada's 2013 merger found that the reform led to internal clashes within the new Global Affairs Canada bureaucracy, as it challenged the elite

status of the country's foreign service professionals.<sup>58</sup> At the same time, the new integrated structure may be supporting greater exposure, and in turn heightened appreciation for different types of bureaucrats' work that was once perceived as less elite or important, thus expanding institutional understanding. For example, Canada's merger enabled former CIDA and DFAIT staff to sit in close proximity to one another for the first time, which some staff felt was "better for a sense of camaraderie and interaction."

In a study of Canadian bureaucratic culture, researchers Jamey Essex, Lauren Stokes and Ilkin Yusibov summarized the view of one foreign service officer that development colleagues lack appreciation for the "necessary skills, training, and judgment—the creativity and virtuosity that must be cultivated over time and through experiences in multiple postings and positions—that accompanies the exercise of statecraft through the foreign service." An argument in favor of integration is that it may help expose colleagues to one another and enable various skillsets to be seen and appreciated. The degree to which such an ability to "feel seen" offers strategic advantages in terms of policy outcomes remains unclear.

## **Are There Really Lessons Learned?**

In all the available studies, there is limited data to fully monitor and evaluate the impact of merged approaches. Their political motivations remain speculative. As researcher Richard Moore argues in the case of Australia, "[t]he department [DFAT] needs better ways of tracking its investment in development capacity so that it can get the resourcing right – and so that it can measure its own efficiency and effectiveness." Further data gathering specifically on effectiveness, efficiency, coherence and other political objectives are needed to evaluate whether the purported benefits of mergers are simply speculative political rhetoric or are actually based on evidence.

# **US Global Affairs Bureaucracy Today**

How might the US learn from this global trend? An initial effort should consider the lessons other countries can offer regarding the potential to improve outcomes in both sectors, including in the areas where they most closely connect. The trend toward merged approaches in other countries offers the US useful cases from which to draw lessons.

It is important to note that although integration is growing in popularity, it is neither widely successful nor inevitable. Emerging donor countries such as Qatar, Thailand and Turkey have generally turned toward separate implementing agencies. And attempts to merge are not always one-directional (for example,

the United Kingdom has gone back and forth). Questions of institutional design are ultimately less important than the more fundamental issues of prioritizing policy, expanding knowledge and expertise, and improving coordination and knowledge sharing among bureaucrats.

Among areas of inquiry, policymakers should consider: where is global expertise located within bureaucracy, and is this expertise appropriately distributed across the bureaucracy? How robust have efforts to support interagency collaboration been, and what have been the challenges? How much do the respective agencies know about one another's efforts, and how do their efforts in similar geographic and technical areas both overlap and differ? How much knowledge sharing and alignment between policies and implementation does (and should) take place, and how might this be effectively expanded both among leadership and across all working levels?

## **Ongoing Efforts**

Harmonizing global affairs policy agendas across relevant US agencies can be, and has been, most effective when multiple policy incentives align. The most successful stories have been thanks to political leadership driving a clear and aligned policy vision rather than a function of bureaucratic design *per se.* 

Policy experts I interviewed pointed to, among other examples, the Power Africa initiative under the Obama Administration as a project during which the two agencies most effectively collaborated under a common set of goals and policy priorities. <sup>62</sup>

This agenda, aiming to expand access to electricity

The most successful stories have been thanks to political leadership rather than bureaucratic design

and telecommunications in Sub-Saharan Africa, had a "perfect mix" of factors which helped buoy and crystallize connected focus across US agencies. Geopolitical factors—namely, the rise of Chinese investments in African infrastructure as a challenge to US global influence, alongside economic, developmental and humanitarian goals—came together to help push forward a strong connected interagency effort to support energy infrastructure projects in Africa. This helped drive effective buy-in across USAID, the State Department, and other agencies. Leadership in both agencies clearly prioritized coordinated actions, fostering strong collaborative rapport. These issues also aligned well with the wider momentum of the international community's Sustainable Development Goals, which helped pull in greater domestic and international buy-in and supportive financing. As one former USAID official told me, on the issue of energy infrastructure in Africa, bureaucratic effort to align the work of USAID and State

alongside that of other players such as OPEC and the Treasury drove a "remarkable" degree of coherence across agencies. <sup>63</sup> But it was the issue itself, and proactive and coordinated leadership rather than bureaucratic structure driving that change.

Another relevant US policy example is the 2019 US Global Fragility Act (GFA), which aims to bring together USAID and the US Departments of State and Defense to coordinate development and foreign policy aims. The GFA aims to take a longer-term approach to addressing fragility through prevention and crisis response, with billions of funds attached. It called for robust interagency coordination, created a senior-level steering committee for oversight and a working-level secretariat managed by the State Department, but still requires refinement in terms of deepening collaboration across agencies. <sup>64</sup>

US Secretary of State Anthony Blinken's new Modernizing Diplomacy Initiative aims to enhance the use of data and technology to boost the relevance and impact of diplomacy. The State Department's Center for Analytics is working to expand the use of data and technological tools within the department, including through cutting-edge uses of AI and forecasting methods, and its Innovation Roundtables aim to help expand technological development. Similarly, USAID's efforts to promote improved programming, for example through the USAID Development Innovation Ventures program, are also following suit to enhance the use of data, evidence and technology to ultimately improve development outcomes. But the two agencies and their data and innovation agendas remain relatively disconnected in these initiatives, blunting the potential for knowledge sharing on related work on technology and innovation.

USAID and the State Department have also launched separate "learning agendas." While their agendas share elements and are loosely based on joint strategic plans, they are not built on formal channels for cross-pollination of learning. Identified priority areas for related learning at State remain broad and overlap with learning agenda questions at USAID (both agendas, for example, look at connected questions of foreign assistance and economic growth, diversity and inclusion, and democratic governance). Detail remains unclear about how specifically the two agendas will connect in their execution and impacts.

#### **But Gaps Remain**

A common refrain among experts I interviewed is that cultural differences between USAID and State often impede a necessary appreciation for their comparative advantages. The State Department tends to prize policy acumen and generalist rotations among its field offices, with the aim to build global knowledge of multiple settings that Foreign Service Officers can flexibly cultivate and deploy over time, while USAID tends to prioritize specialized and long-term in-country

experience and language skills, aiming to build longer term knowledge and partnerships. Both agencies value multiple forms of expertise. Personnel with similar backgrounds can sometimes be suitable for both departments—for example, rotating science and technology fellows who are variously placed between the agencies. USAID and the State Department's collaboration on core agendas provides vital recognition of the interplay of development, security and diplomacy, but more can be done to leverage the potential for operational collaboration.

# Lessons from International Mergers for the US

Can the United States learn from the global trend toward merging bureaucracies? How might it better leverage the comparative and collective strengths of the two departments in the face of changing geopolitics shaped by competition with China, violence in Ukraine, the climate crisis, and protracted conflicts around the world?

Experiences from other countries indicate that efforts to improve connectivity across development and diplomacy bureaucracy through blunt bureaucratic reforms often fall short. A former USAID official I spoke with underlined how efforts to merge development and diplomacy bureaucracies abroad are often an idealized, hypothetical goal that falls short in execution. Referencing experiences in the UK and Australia, they argued that mergers are more often political maneuvers reflecting efforts to consolidate power rather than true institutional innovation. No country offers a perfect model. Deeper questions of policy coherence, and in turn effective implementation, must play a primary role in reform efforts, rather than having these issues subsumed by questions of bureaucratic power.

In the United States, despite decades of reforms shifting the relationships between USAID and State, limited resources have been invested to fully enable the two to learn from one another. Particularly since 9/11, both major US political parties have variously recognized the importance of development for addressing national security concerns, but the stunting of the QDDR initiative since 2015 is just one indication that exactly *how* to better integrate development into US diplomacy remains unresolved. Deeper efforts are needed.

Policymakers I spoke to suggested that joint strategic reviews and planning agendas tend to suffer from political constraints rather than growing into fully leveraged opportunities for improved interagency work. As academic Sarah Bermeo has argued, "bureaucratic inertia" is a clear concern when aiming to change bureaucracy, and "bureaucracies are prone to lag behind the changing intentions of their principals." Bureaucratic mergers alone have not solved coordination challenges despite leaders' stated intentions. Full integration

carries risks, even if there is clearly a need for the United States to address at times incoherent or uncoordinated approaches.

The better alternative to melding bureaucracy is an issue-focused approach. Lessons should be drawn from the success of the Power Africa initiative, for example, by seeking to identify specific policy initiatives that may be most ripe to leverage existing cross-bureaucratic expertise and collaborative activity. The

The better alternative to melding bureaucracy is an issue-focused approach

solution lies in effectively identifying issues most promising for collaboration and establishing channels through task forces or other targeted avenues that can bring the advantages of integration without effectively creating new bureaucratic structures that undermine results. Efforts must therefore more directly address the need for greater coherence between agendas and sharing of expertise across agencies as fundamental building blocks for modernized policy agendas, rather than focusing on the smokescreen of big picture bureau-

cratic reform. While integration is a highly visible move that can respond to political appetites for prominent reform, it does not yield the results that more targeted and incremental efforts can bring.

A wealth of global experience can now be brought to bear on future efforts, and this international experience should not be ignored when considering opportunities for US bureaucratic reform. It is critical that any political attempts to reform these US agencies and better connect bureaucracy are shaped based on the growing available evidence from other global contexts on what works and what doesn't. Focusing on specific goals and priorities for improving policy, rather than turning to the temptations of political bluster and bureaucratic smokescreens, is the lesson the United States should take from international attempts.

## **Notes**

- William Worley, "Breaking: DFID merged with FCO," Devex, June 16, 2020, https://www.devex.com/news/breaking-dfid-merged-with-fco-97489.
- 2. UK Government, "Prime Minister announced merger of Department for International Development and Foreign Office," Press Release, updated June 17, 2020, https://www.gov.uk/government/news/prime-minister-announces-merger-of-department-for-international-development-and-foreign-office.
- 3. Government of Canada, "2013 Budget Announcement," https://www.budget.canada.ca/2013/doc/plan/chap3-5-eng.html.

- 4. US State Department, "The Quadrennial Diplomacy and Development Review," 2017, https://2009-2017.state.gov/s/dmr/qddr/index.htm.
- 5. Critiques that the QDDR have had "no real impact" for example raised in Gerald Hyman, "Lessons from the 2014 QDDR," CSIS, September 23, 2014, https://www.csis.org/analysis/lessons-2014-qddr; Critiques raising its failure to specify operational details in Nathaniel Myers, "Hard Aid: Foreign Aid in the Pursuit of Short-term Security and Political Goals," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, September 2, 2015, https://carnegieendowment.org/2015/09/02/hard-aid-foreign-aid-in-pursuit-of-short-term-security-and-political-goals-pub-61145.
- 6. Daniel Rundle, "The Folly of Merging State Department and USAID: Lessons from USIA," Center for Strategic and International Studies, May 26, 2017, https://www.csis.org/analysis/folly-merging-state-department-and-usaid-lessons-usia.
- Michael Igoe and Adva Saldinger, "USAID officials prepare for higher-profile role under Samantha Power," *Devex*, 2021, https://www.devex.com/news/usaid-officials-prepare-for-higher-profile-role-under-samantha-power-98909.
- 8. See for example, Colin Alexander, "The Soft Power of Development: Aid and Assistance as Public Diplomacy Activities," in Jan Servaes (ed.), Handbook of Communication for Development and Social Change (New York: Springer, 2020); James Pamment, James and Karin Gwinn Wilkins, (eds), Communicating National Image through Development and Diplomacy: The Politics of Foreign Aid (New York: Palgrave, 2018).
- See for example, Sarah Bermeo, Targeted Development: Industrialized Country Strategy in a Globalizing World (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2018); Paul Collier, "Fragile States and International Support," Development Policies, FERDI, Working Paper 175, November 2016, https://ferdi.fr/dl/df-9SPZfy9KRKg7QEVFwiAykJsx/ferdi-p175-fragile-states-and-international-support.pdf.
- Sherine El Taraboulsi McCarthy, Jassi Sandhar, Rachel George, and Anne-Sofie Stockman, "Peace and Protection in Conflict Affected Settings: Understanding the Intersections," ODI/Interpeace, October 8, 2021, https://odi.org/en/publications/protection-and-peace-in-conflict-affected-contexts-understanding-the-intersections/.
- 11. See argument about the tensions between humanitarian/development "autonomy," "altruism" and the national interest/nationalized policy in Nilima Gulrajani, "Bilateral Donors and the Age of the National Interest: What prospects for challenge by development agencies?," World Development 96 (2017): 375-389.
- 12. Karen McVeigh, "DFID merger: experts warn of brain drain and damage to UK's global standing," *Guardian*, June 25, 2020, https://www.theguardian.com/global-development/2020/jun/25/dfid-merger-experts-warn-of-brain-drain-and-damage-to-uks-global-standing.
- 13. See discussion of "Thinking and Working Politically" from in Alina Rocha Menochal et al, "Thinking and Working Politically Through Applied Economy Analysis," USAID, Guidance Note, April 2018, https://www.usaid.gov/democracy/document/thinking-and-working-politically-through-applied-political-economy-analysis.
- 14. See Jon Harald Sande Lie, "The humanitarian-development nexus: humanitarian principles, practice and pragmatics," *Journal of International Humanitarian Action* 5, no. 18 (2020); and Paul Howe, "The Triple Nexus: A Potential Approach to Supporting the Achievement of the Sustainable Development Goals," World Development 124 (2019): 104629.
- George Ingram, "Rightsizing the Relationship Between the State Department and USAID," Brookings, April 11, 2018, https://www.brookings.edu/articles/rightsizing-therelationship-between-the-state-department-and-usaid/.

- Curt Tarnoff, "U.S. Agency for International Development (USAID): Background, Operations, and Issues," Congressional Research Service, 2015, https://sgp.fas.org/crs/row/R44117.pdf.
- 17. "USAID History," https://www.usaid.gov/about-us/usaid-history.
- Hillary Clinton, "Leading Through Civilian Power: Redefining American Diplomacy and Development," Foreign Affairs 89, no. 6 (November/December 2010), https://www.jstor. org/stable/20788712.
- See reflections from George Ingram as described and quoted in Michael Igoe, "What would Samantha Power's NSC role mean for USAID?" Devex, March 19, 2021, https://www.devex.com/news/what-would-samantha-power-s-nsc-role-mean-for-usaid-99446.
- Nilima Gulrajani, "Merging development agencies: Making the right choice," Overseas Development Institute, January 2018, https://cdn.odi.org/media/documents/11983.pdf.
- 21. Interview conversation, UK NGO practitioner, May 2023.
- Nilima Gulrajani, "Post-merger development governance in the United Kingdom: A preliminary cross-national investigation of Development Assistance Committee donors," Overseas Development Institute, 2020.
- Terence Wood, Camilla Burkot, and Stephen Howe, "Australian Aid: Signs of Risk," Development Policy Centre, February 2016, https://devpolicy.org/publications/reports/ 2015%20Stakeholder%20Survey/2015%20Australian%20Aid%20Stakeholder%20Survey%20Final%20Online.pdf.
- 24. Jonathan Pryke, "Aid mergers: no unscrambling the egg," *Interpreter*, January 16, 2019, https://www.lowyinstitute.org/the-interpreter/aid-mergers-no-unscrambling-egg.
- 25. Gulrajani, "Merging development agencies: Making the right choice."
- 26. UK Government, "Prime Minister announced merger of Department for International Development and Foreign Office"; Worley, "Breaking: DFID merged with FCO."
- See framework as discussed in OECD, "Managing Aid: Practices of DAC Member Countries," 2009, https://www.oecd.org/dac/peer-reviews/35051857.pdf; and Gulrajani, "Merging development agencies: Making the right choice."
- 28. Andreas Fuchs, Axel Dreher, and Peter Nunnenkamp, "Determinants of donor generosity: A survey of the aid budget literature," *World Development* 56 (2012): 172-199.
- 29. Gulrajani, "Merging development agencies: Making the right choice."
- 30. FCDO Annual Report and Accounts from 2020 to 2021, https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/fcdo-annual-report-and-accounts-2020-to-2021.
- Gulrajani, "Post-merger development governance in the United Kingdom: A preliminary cross-national investigation of Development Assistance Committee donors."
- 32. Knud Vilby, "Denmark's Global Role Danish approaches to security and aid," *Broker*, April 2, 2009, https://www.thebrokeronline.eu/denmark-s-global-role/.
- 33. Ibid.
- 34. David Carment, Rachael Calleja, and Samy Riagadeesen "Canada in Focus: How Good is our Foreign Aid Policy," Canadian Global Affairs Institute, October 2013, https://www.cgai.ca/canada\_in\_focus\_how\_good\_is\_our\_foreign\_aid\_policy#:~:text=Over%20the% 20past%20decade%2C%20Canada,target%20was%20expected%20to%20be5.
- 35. Gulrajani, "Bilateral Donors and the Age of the National Interest: What prospects for challenge by development agencies?."
- 36. Gulrajani, "Merging Development Agencies: Making the Right Choice."

- 37. Richard Moore, "Strategic Choice: A future-focused review of the DFAT-AusAID integration," February 2019, https://devpolicy.org/publications/reports/DFAT-AusAIDI ntegrationReview-FullVersion.pdf.
- 38. Sam Goodman, "Foreign Policy and Development: The likely failure of the DFID-FCO merger," New Diplomacy Project, 2020, https://static1.squarespace.com/static/5f913 e2f4a89b93e9e4e2b8d/t/601ffb766a783e637c871854/1612708772291/NDP\_30112020\_DFID-FCO±Merger.pdf.
- 39. Ashlee Betteridge, Stephen Howes, and Terence Wood, "DFID's integration: lessons from Australia and New Zealand," *Dev Policy*, June 26, 2020, https://devpolicy.org/dfids-integration-lessons-from-australia-and-new-zealand-20200626-2/
- 40. Jamey Essex and Logan Carmichael, "Restructuring development expertise and labour in the CIDA-DFAIT merger," Canadian Geographer 61, no. 2 (2017): 266-278.
- 41. Nilima Shafik, "From Architecture to Networks: The changing world of aid," London: Department for International Development, 2006.
- 42. Norwegian Agency for Development Cooperation, "Evaluation of Norwegian Development Cooperation: Annual Report 2014/15," 2015, 9, https://www.norad.no/globalassets/publikasjoner/publikasjoner-2015-/evaluering/annual-report-2014-15-evaluation-of-norwegian-development-cooperation.pdf.
- 43. Robin Davies, "A year in the life: Australia's integrated aid administration," DevPolicy, December 2, 2014, https://devpolicy.org/a-year-in-the-life-australias-integrated-aid-administration-20141201/.
- 44. Pryke, "Aid mergers: no unscrambling the egg."
- 45. Richard Moore, "Strategic Choice: A future-focused review of the DFAT-AusAID integration," Dev Policy, 2019, 16, https://devpolicy.org/publications/reports/DFAT-AusAIDIntegrationReview-FullVersion.pdf.
- 46. Pryke, "Aid mergers: no unscrambling the egg."
- 47. Ibid.
- 48. Paul Hoebink, "Coherence and Development Policy: An Autopsy with Some European Examples," 2004.
- 49. Ibid.
- Marc Cohen, "Let them Eat Promises: Global Policy Incoherence, Unmet Pledges, and Misplaced Priorities Undercut Progress on SDG 2," Food Ethics 4 (2019): 175-189.
- 51. Ibid, 175.
- 52. Nilima Gulrajani, "Re-imagining Canadian Development Cooperation: A comparative examination of Norway and the UK," Walter and Duncan Gordon Foundation, July 2010, 33, http://eprints.lse.ac.uk/30036/1/Reimagining\_Canadian\_development\_cooperation\_%28publisher\_version%29.pdf.
- 53. Barry Carin and Gordon Smith, "Reinventing CIDA," Canadian Defence and Foreign Affairs Institute, 2010.
- 54. See criticism for example in Srdjan Vucetic, "A nation of feminist arms dealers? Canada and military exports," *International Journal* 72, no. 4 (2017): 503-519.
- 55. Jennifer Thomson, "What's Feminist about Feminist Foreign Policy?: Sweden's and Canada's Foreign policy Agendas," *International Studies Perspectives* 21, no. 4 (2020): 424-437.
- Vincent Arel-Bundock, James Atkinson, and Rachel Augustine Potter, "The Limits of Foreign Aid Diplomacy: How Bureaucratic Design Shapes Aid Distribution," *International Studies Quarterly* 59, no. 3 (2015): 544-556.

- 57. For discussion on localization see "Localization: What we do," USAID, https://www.usaid.gov/localization; and Patrick Fine "Rethinking the constraints to localization of foreign aid," Brookings, December 1, 2022, https://www.brookings.edu/articles/rethinking-the-constraints-to-localization-of-foreign-aid/.
- Jamey Essex, Lauren Stokes and Ilkin Yusibov, "Geographies of diplomatic labor: Institutional culture, state work, and Canada's foreign service," *Political Geography* 72 (2019):10-19, https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0962629818303032.
- 59. Jamey Essex and Logan Carmichael, "Restructuring development expertise and labour in the CIDA-DFAIT merger," *Canadian Geographies* (2017): 275.
- 60. Essex, Stokes and Yusibov, "Geographies of diplomatic labor: Institutional culture, state work, and Canada's foreign service."
- 61. Moore, "Strategic Choice: A future-focused review of the DFAT-AusAID integration."
- Phone interviews with current and former USAID and State Department officials, August 2023.
- 63. Interview, former USAID official, August 2023.
- 64. See discussion of opportunities and challenges for interagency coordination and implementation of the GFA in Corinne Graff, "What's the State of Play on the Global Fragility Act?," USIP, March 29, 2023, https://www.usip.org/publications/2023/03/whats-state-play-global-fragility-act; and Jessica Margolis and Tahina Montoya, "A Gendered Global Fragility Act: Seizing the Opportunity for Change." WIIS Policy Brief, 2021, https://wiisglobal.org/wp-content/uploads/A-Gendered-Global-Fragility-Act-Seizing-an-Opportunity-for-Change.pdf.
- US Department of State, "Learning Agenda 2022-2026," 11-15, https://www.state.gov/wp-content/uploads/2022/06/Department-of-State-Learning-Agenda-2022-2026-2.pdf 11-15); USAID, "Agency Learning Agenda FY 2022-2026," https://www.usaid.gov/sites/default/files/2023-03/Agency%20Learning%20Agenda%20%2801-05-2023%29.pdf.
- 66. Interview, former USAID official, August 2023.
- 67. Bermeo, Targeted Development: Industrialized Country Strategy in a Globalizing World.